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February 2009
I. Pending Issues


At the end of the meeting with Secretary Hanger last week, I mentioned the June 2008 CAC/CNRAC joint report: “A Review of Interagency Coordination and Grant Program Administration and Implementation Between the PA Department of Environmental Protection and the PA Department of Conservation and Natural Resources”  but we did not have time to discuss it.   We need to identify where we are in agreement (and where not) so that Council can decide its path forward.  

· Members of DEP’s executive staff have reviewed the interagency report.  DEP has not provided formal comment on this report, at this time.  DEP suggests coordination and discussion between the CAC Executive Director and DEP Executive staff to facilitate identification of these areas of agreement and disagreement.  


On the same issue of coordination, he acknowledged dialog is underway regarding alignments of policy between DEP and DCNR in some of the areas we highlighted at our joint CAC-CNRAC meetings in October.  It would be helpful to share some details in the February report.

· There are a number of areas where DCNR and DEP can align policy objectives, investment of resources, and leverage our actions to achieve a greater impact on key projects in a relatively short amount of time.

· Conservation Land Initiatives (CLI): DCNR has embarked on seven conservation landscape initiatives, and there is a DEP role in many which has become increasingly clear.  Some specific examples are:

· Ohiopyle Sewage Treatment Plant (Laurel Highlands).  DCNR is leading an effort to make Ohiopyle a model sustainability project, and new, “green” sewage treatment plan is the kingpin for future park and borough development.  
· It would be beneficial to have a staff person from DEP to be assigned to help the project work rapidly through the regulatory and funding process. 
· West Branch cleanup (PA Wilds).  Both DCNR and DEP have made significant investments and commitments to the clean up of the West branch Susquehanna. There are a number of issues and investments that should be aligned.

· DEP has a large source of funding for abandoned mines from the federal government. DCNR and DEP can better align the work in PA WILDS and elsewhere, so that the projects and dollars have maximum leverage for revitalization.

· DCNR has committed $1 million to conserve lands along the west branch and tributaries, and needs closer coordination with DEP on the AML cleanup priorities so that DCNR can target land conservation investments along streams to be restored, BEFORE they are restored and the land values go up.

· DEP gives GG2 funds to groups to clean up tributaries, and there have been conflicts with our practice and protocol on state forest lands.

· A DEP/ DCNR leadership team of the appropriate deputies and bureau directors would serve to advance the work and coordinate the investment and alignment.
· Treevitalize: DCNR is leading a major, statewide initiative focused on tree planting to assist with carbon sequestration goals, aid is city cooling and energy efficiency, reduce and cool stormwater, help clean urban air and engage the public directly in ameliorating global warming. DEP was an early Treevitalize partner ($1 mil in 5 county Philly area).
· In order to reach the 1 million tree goal, DEP’s support and involvement in riparian planning would be key. 

· Update on the Great Lakes Compact
· On December 8, 2008, the new Great Lakes Compact Council, created by the Great Lakes - St. Lawrence River Basin Water Resources Compact, held its inaugural meeting in Chicago. The new interstate Compact became effective on that day. Leading up to that event, on October 3, 2008, President Bush signed S.J.Res 45, in which Congress consented to the Compact. Previous to that, the Compact was adopted by each of the 8 Great Lakes states (IL, IN, MI, MN, OH, NY, PA and WI).  Governor Rendell signed HB 1705 on July 4, which became Act 43 of 2008, adopting into law in Pennsylvania the Compact and implementing legislation. The Compact gives DEP regulatory authority over certain water withdrawals in parts of three counties, Erie, Crawford and Potter. The new law bans diversions of water from the Basin, with some exceptions, and establishes a common standard against which all 8 states will evaluate proposed uses of basin waters. The Compact Council adopted By Laws and Guidance to govern its application process and rulemaking process. Also on December 8, there was a meeting of the Regional Body, created by the Great Lakes - St. Lawrence River Basin Sustainable Water Resources Agreement, a good faith agreement signed by Governors and premiers of the 8 Great Lakes states and Provinces of Ontario and Quebec, establishing a common standard for water resources management throughout the Great Lakes. More information may be obtained at the Council of Great Lakes Governors' website at www.cglg.org .

· Prior to passage in Pennsylvania there was considerable stakeholder participation, which led to inclusion of specific language on discretionary options, such as 100,000 gallons per day new or increased water use on a thirty day average triggering state review.  This stakeholder effort resulted in much of Pennsylvania's law being self executing.  Pennsylvania has already established a water use reporting system through Act 220 (State Water Plan) and is working with a Great Lakes Commission work group to make sure that the Great Lakes water use data efforts are all compatible.

· Pennsylvania must establish baseline information for all of its Great Lakes Basin water uses existing on the effective date of the Compact by December 8, 2009, and will create a voluntary water conservation program.  A Pennsylvania Great Lakes Basin Water Use Program will require establishment of  (1) a reporting process for new and increased water uses and a process for review of proposals based on the standard created by the Compact,  (2) for evaluating exceptions to the diversion restriction, and (3) for additional review and/or approval by the Compact Council and Regional Body as specified in the Compact.

Acknowledge/respond to the November 26, 2008 letter re: recycling funding

· A response letter from Acting Secretary Hanger was sent to CAC Chairman Manfredi on February 5, 2009.


Status of reports that remain outstanding:

· the 5 year report (due in 2007) required under the Air Pollution Control Act

· DEP requests the CAC provide for a discussion of the 5-year air report at their February meeting.  This will allow the CAC to provide comment to be collected by the program at the March 17th meeting, so comments can be incorporated prior to the report being printed and distributed.

· the 5-year report required under Act 54
· The Department and the University of Pittsburgh (UoP) have finalized the terms of a contract for UoP to prepare the third five year report required by section 18.1 of the Bituminous Mine Subsidence and Land Conservation Act.  The signing of the contract was delayed due to an internal matter at UoP and other glitches in the contract approval process.  Final approvals have been obtained and the work order for services was issued February 2, 2009 with work expected to begin immediately.  Preparation of the report is expected to take 15 months.

II. Priority Issues (Please note: As much as practicable, updated information in this section has been italicized)
Water Management
State Water Plan:  

Progress:

Department staff began developing the State Water Plan in fall 2003, guided by Act 220 of 2002.  Six Regional Committees and one Statewide Committee guide the Department in the development of the State Water Plan.  Legislators on the committees are Rep. Camille “Bud” George on the Statewide Committee and Rep. Kate Harper on the Statewide Committee and the Delaware Regional Committee, as well as the Policy and Integration Subcommittee of the Statewide Committee.

Public meetings and hearings on the draft plan were held in six locations around the state in September 2008.  Few comments were received on the plan; and many of the comments were very positive.  By far, the most overwhelming response to the plan that we had was from the water well drilling industry asking for more support for water well drilling regulations and proficiency based licensing for water well drillers.  This issue was placed as item number one on the list of Recommended Legislative Priorities of the Statewide Water Resources Committee.

Following the public meetings and hearings, the Regional Water Resources Committees met to discuss the comments that were received on the Plan, and in November 2008, each of the regional committees voted to recommend their regional plan components for incorporation into the Statewide plan.  Following the regional committee recommendations and after consideration of public comments, the Statewide Water Resources Committee voted to approve and recommend the draft State Water Plan to the Secretary of the Department for adoption and approval on December 18, 2008.  The Secretary has 90 days to act on the recommendation of the Statewide Committee.  The Secretary may either approve and adopt the plan or disapprove it and send it back to the Statewide committee, which has 90 days to act and amend the plan according to the Secretary’s direction.  The 90 day requirement expires on March 18, 2009.

Major components of the State Water Plan are:

Statewide Water Budget Tool – Groundbreaking GIS-based tool used for initial statewide screening of watersheds to determine where water demands may exceed available water supply.  The Tool is driven by data collected from water uses more than 10,000 gallons per day on a 30-day average.  Data has been gathered through direct registration of water uses, discharge monitoring reports and other sources of data in the department.  While the tool has been developed and initial results have been shared with the Statewide and Regional committees, as well as the public at the September public meetings and hearings, no Critical Water Planning Areas have been designated at this time.  DEP staff and regional committees continue to work to ensure data used in the screening tool were accurate.  Additional information in 32 watersheds throughout the state is being collected to share with the regional committees in the Spring of 2009.  We anticipate that the Regional Committees will be making recommendations on Critical Water Planning Areas in Summer 2009 for the Statewide Committee to consider designating as Critical Water Planning Areas.  After a Critical Water Planning Area has been designated, the Department will, in conjunction with Regional Committees, establish Critical Area Advisory Committees, and begin to weigh options as we develop Critical Area Resource Plans.

Statewide and Regional Atlas – illustrates regional trends using maps, charts, pictures, and text descriptions

Water Plan Principles Document – includes  policies, priorities, a legislative recommendations paper  and other recommendations of the State Water Plan 

Touchstone Document – a “marketing” document that highlights the various uses and needs for water resources in the commonwealth and is intended to garner interest from the public in water resources planning

Enhanced website – the electronic plan “PA Water Plan” currently under development will be the public portal to the plan’s documents, data and information that will feature an interactive digital water atlas, data download tool and advanced GIS viewer to facilitate informed local water resource decisions and education on water issues.

Chapter 110 Registration and Reporting Regulations – establish the permanent registration, reporting and record-keeping program

Guidelines for Identification of Critical Water Planning Areas - includes screening and review criteria for proposed CWPAs, and a standardized process to be used by regional committees to nominate CWPAs

DRAFT Critical Area Resource Plan Guidelines – includes the process for drafting a Critical Area Resource Plan for designated CWPAs

The Draft State Water Plan has three top Priorities and several key Recommendations.  In addition, each of the Regional Committees has identified two top regional priorities and several key goals and objectives in their respective sections of the Atlas.

The Statewide Priorities are:

1. Continue Gathering, Analyzing and Disseminating Data (to ensure a continuous stream of fresh data to meet immediate planning goals and guide long-range objectives)

2. Promote Integrated Water Resources Management (taking a holistic approach to water resources planning in the commonwealth)

3. Encourage Innovative Technologies (to conserve and enhance water resources)

Key recommendations include:

1. Trend Assessment (evaluate future trends in water use)

2. Integrated Water Resource Management 

3. Water Conservation and Efficiency (promotion of voluntary water conservation and water use efficiency practices for all water users)

Beyond March 2009 (the next five years and beyond)

· Deployment of the website – spring 2009.

· Policy development, data analysis and implementation of statewide and regional recommendations and priorities will continue on an on-going basis with the Committees 
· Committees may also be considering areas nominated as Critical Water Planning Areas to be recommended to the Statewide Committee as designated CWPAs.

Water Budget Screenings-Watershed Verifications:  Work is underway on the data verifications of the 32 watersheds listed by the 6 regional committees.  Full work is expected by early May when all contract amendments with the ICPRB and USGS are completed.  Work is underway in performing the watershed verifications.  “Executive Summary” level reports will be generated and shared with regional committees as they are completed and reviewed by DEP.  DEP is planning on providing a briefing on the verification work and recommendations on the watersheds for consideration as nominations for Critical Water Planning Areas at the November 2008 regional meetings.

Contract amendments with technical partners were finalized and work has continued on the data checking/verification work on 32 watershed areas by USGS, DRBC, SRBC and ICPRB.  In addition to data checking, the verification process is also looking into the mitigating effects of reservoirs, pass bys and conservation releases on the results from modeling with the water assessment screening tool.  Project is on schedule with results to be shared with Regional Committees in November for their consideration in moving forward nominations for critical water planning areas.
At the recommendation of the Critical Water Planning Area (CWPA) Subcommittee at their conference call meeting held on October 21st, DEP has decided to make some procedural changes.  DEP will add additional time and Regional Committee interaction into the process of reviewing the data verification reports ahead of determination of any watershed as meeting the designation criteria outlined in the “Guidelines for Identifying Critical Water Planning Areas” and ahead of any determination of the regional committee as to which watersheds would receive regional committee nomination status.

DEP and its technical partners will therefore utilize the November Regional Committee meetings to share the results of the data verification and mitigation analysis reports and re-establish Technical Subcommittees.  These subcommittees will meet between December and January to review in greater detail the verification and mitigation analysis work, discuss problems in the watersheds, offer general solutions to the problems and discuss how the “quantitative” and “qualitative” level criteria of the Guidelines apply to each watershed.  The results of the Technical Subcommittee meetings will then be presented to each of the Regional Committees at their regularly scheduled meetings in February at which decisions will be made as to which watersheds should receive nomination status or, in the case of those already have been nominated, should go forward to a State wide listing.

DEP, with assistance from its technical partners, completed presentations of draft data verification and mitigation reports to the regional committees at the six regional committee meetings in November.  Comments and suggestions from the meetings have identified additional contact with water and sewer operators and other major water withdrawalers in a number of the watersheds prior to further discussions on the watersheds by the regional committees and their technical subcommittees.  

So, during the month of January into February, DEP and its technical partners will be meeting, either directly or through correspondence with water suppliers, sewer system operators and other major withdrawalers to put closure to specifics of data and system operations, to share the overall results or “big picture” of each of the verification reports and to seek input.  Technical subcommittee meetings (scheduled for January) will be rescheduled or possibly be re-evaluated subsequent to the completion of the stakeholder meetings. 

Copies of the draft verification reports were mailed to a list of stakeholders in each of the watersheds to present the results of the work, and to request review and comments.  Meetings or telephone discussions were offered if requested.  Comments and summary of any discussions with stakeholders will be shared with regional committees by telephone conferences scheduled in February.  Results of reports and recommendations for nomination of critical water planning areas will occur during subsequent regional meetings. 
State Water Plan Web Design and Applications:  As of April 18th, Office of Administration approval from the Communities of Practice was obtained, and procurement paperwork was underway, to continue on the second phase of the web project with GeoDecisions. Work is expected to begin by about April 21st on finalizing the needs documentation and moving forward to the actual development/implementation stage of the project for the redesign of the State Water Plan and web applications to display and serve water resources information to the public.  This project will lead to the conversion of the “coffee table” book, Water Atlas, into the web format that is currently under development.  It will also include the needs for updating the existing “Watershed Notebooks” web feature.  Information is planned to be available to the public in various levels from casual users to the professional planner/engineer levels who need more detailed information.  

Work is underway by Geo Decisions and DEP staff in the design of a State Water Plan website and associated applications for viewing and downloading information.  Needs documentation is complete with coding and applications development to follow.  Revisions and applications may be phased in between the fall and the end of the year.

The requirements documentation for the website and applications is scheduled for completion the week of August 18 to be followed by a review by DEP.  Technical specifications will then be developed during September.  While content and State Water Plan documents will continue to be posted on the current website, the timetable for implementation of the website and viewer applications is May 2009.
Work on the web is ongoing with technical specifications to be completed by end of year.

GeoDecisions, with the assistance of DEP is finalizing the technical specifications, and is on schedule to begin coding and implementation of the website and applications beginning in January.  Deployment of the website is set for about May 2009.  The website and applications will provide the public with direct access to water resource information through an interactive water atlas, a water export tool, advanced GIS tool and an on-line document library.
GeoDecisions has begun coding.  DEP is preparing database, GIS and server architecture and is extracting information from files used for the paper Pennsylvania Water Atlas for use in the digital version.  Date  to go live with website was delayed to June 17th.  Outreach on project will commence in March/April time period with development testing of site to begin in May.  
Pennsylvania Water Atlas-   The State Water Atlas has been finalized and approved by the Regional and Statewide Water Resources Committees.  The Atlas is currently being printed.  A final web version is available on the DEP website.

Chapter 110 Water Resource Planning Regulations – Draft proposed regulations were received by EQB and open to public comment in December 2006 for which a comment/response document has been finalized.   Regulations are to be sent to the EQB later this summer.

The Chapter 110 Regulations were presented and accepted at the August 19th EQB meeting.  On October 2, 2008, DEP presented the regulations to the Independent Regulatory Review Commission (IRRC; the IRRC accepted the regulations.  The regulations are being sent to the Attorney General’s Office, which has 30-days to review.  Notice in PA Bulletin is expected to occur in November with final promulgation by end of December. 

Chapter 110 Regulations went into effect on November 15, 2008.  Information on website has been updated to reflect Chapter 110 and program continues to modify registration and reporting forms and instructions to requirements of Chapter 110.
Chesapeake Bay Program: The Department has prepared new guidelines for sewage facility planning as well as permitting for wastewater treatment facilities in the Chesapeake Bay Watershed. Documents relating to Pennsylvania's Chesapeake Bay Tributary Strategy, Point Source Implementation Plan, include the following:

· Implementation Plan for NPDES Permitting

 INCLUDEPICTURE "http://www.depweb.state.pa.us/chesapeake/lib/chesapeake/pdf.gif" \* MERGEFORMATINET 

· Implementation Plan for Sewage Facilities Planning

 INCLUDEPICTURE "http://www.depweb.state.pa.us/chesapeake/lib/chesapeake/pdf.gif" \* MERGEFORMATINET 

These documents are located on DEP’s Web site at www.depweb.state.pa.us, Keyword:  “Chesapeake Bay.”  
PA’s annual Chesapeake Bay Implementation Grant is underdevelopment for 2009-10.  This grant is a $4.574 million program ($2.287 million federal w/ $2.287 million state match) that supports agricultural BMPs and staff in county conservation districts.  About 85% of these funds are allocated to county conservations, with over $2.7 million for conservation district staff to address Bay issues.    

Chapter 105 Regulation Revisions:  The Division of Waterways, Wetlands, and Stormwater Management is currently working to revise the Chapter 105 Dam Safety and Waterway Management regulations.  The Chapter 105 Wetland program is a very strong program and one of the leading wetland programs in the Mid-Atlantic States.  The program is considering regulation revisions that would further strengthen the program in two (2) general areas: 1) the wetland classification system, and 2) the wetland and waterway compensation program.  The proposed wetland classification system would include an assessment of natural wetland condition allowing for the classification of high value resources.  The proposed waterway compensation program would require applicants to offset waterway and floodway impacts authorized by Chapter 105 authorizations similarly to the way wetland impacts are offset.  
The Division is getting input on the revisions from Regional Office staff through meetings and resource agencies and the regulated community through the WRAC Chapter 105 Adhoc Workgroup, which met January 9th, February 20th, May 9th, July 7th, September 22nd, November 13th, 2008 and January 23rd, 2009.  The workgroup reviewed conceptual changes for wetland classification and wetland compensation.  Many comments on each topic were shared and discussed.  Comments and recommendations from the workgroup on these topics will be presented to WRAC at their April 2009 meeting.  After receiving recommendations from WRAC, program staff will continue moving forward with the regulation revision.  
Chapter 102 Regulation Revisions:  DEP staff is in the process or revising the Chapter 102, Erosion Control Regulations to ensure comprehensive and complimentary Erosion and Sediment and Post Construction Stormwater Management requirements while referencing appropriate water quality protection and permitting requirements.  Revisions to the regulations include requirements addressing post construction stormwater management, antidegradation analysis and buffers.  DEP staff has conducted presentations on the regulation revision process to various DEP advisory boards and committees, conservation district roundtable meetings and with other interested stakeholder groups.  Once the regulated rewrite is complete, DEP will send the draft regulations to its delegated conservation districts for a 60 day review.  Staff continues to meet on the draft Chapter 102 regulatory revisions, however, the timeframes for completion of the draft have been pushed back due to some of the proposed sections in Chapter 102 needing more internal discussions and clarifications.  We would like to have a draft available for discussion with advisory groups by early summer. We received additional direction and had more internal discussion on some of the outstanding issues that impact moving forward with the draft regulation.  The committee will meet twice the first week of July to continue working on completion of the draft.  There have been several more committee meetings conducted to date and more details of the draft regulation continue to get worked through. We anticipate a few more meetings before we are prepared to go before the various advisory committees with a solid draft.   The committee is working with Dana Aunkst’s staff to ensure consistency and coordination between the proposed Chapter 102 draft and the proposed Chapter 92a draft, since both regulations deal with NPDES permitting.  The committee continues to push forward with the Chapter 102 draft.  We anticipate going before WRAC and the Ag. Advisory committee in April, 2009 with the completed draft.   

Post Construction Stormwater Delegation Agreement:  DEP staff has developed a draft Post Construction Stormwater Delegation agreement to offer conservation districts the opportunity to review Post Construction Stormwater Management plans, in an effort to expedite the NPDES permit review process.  The draft delegation agreement is currently under review.  DEP met with conservation district representatives on February 8, 2008 to review the draft delegation agreement.  DEP went before the State Conservation Commission at their March 13, 2008 meeting, requesting approval to delegate this program to conservation districts.  On March 13, 2008, the State Conservation Commission unanimously approved the Post Construction Stormwater Management Delegation Agreement.  The final agreement was emailed to all conservation districts statewide for their consideration.  On March 30, we received the first delegation agreement signed by the Chester County Conservation District.  On April 29 we received the second delegation agreement signed by the Washington County Conservation District.  The Monroe, Pike, and Lehigh County Conservation Districts stated that they will be sending in their signed delegation agreements after their May board meetings.  At their May meeting, the Columbia County Conservation District volted to accept delegation, and Bucks County Conservation District will be making a decision on whether or not to accept delegation at their July board meeting.  On June 1, we received the second delegation agreement signed by Lehigh County Conservation District.  Chester, Wasington, and Lehigh delegation agreements are currently going through the multiple-agency signatory approval process.  On July 31, Columbia Conservation District formally submitted their request for Post Construction Stormwater Management delegation.  In December, 2008, post construction stormwater management delegation agreements were received for Pike and Westmoreland Conservation Districts.  In January, 2009, a post construction stormwater management delegation agreement was received for Allegheny County Conservation District.  The delegation agreements for Chester, Washington, Lehigh and Pike Conservation Districts have been fully executed and program delegation has begun for those counties.
Proposed Permit for Oil and Gas Activities:  In response to the United States Environmental Protection Agency’s (EPA’s) rulemaking and the effect of the federal Energy Policy Act of 2005, DEP plans to issue an ''Erosion and Sediment Control General Permit -1 (ESCGP-1) for oil and gas activities that disturb five acres or greater at one time over the life of the project.  This permit will apply to earth disturbance activities for oil and gas exploration, production, processing, treatment operations or transmission facilities (oil and gas industry).  The added protection gained through this permit will ensure that proper best management practices (BMPs) will be planned, implemented and maintained for erosion and sediment control and post construction stormwater runoff from these activities.  In addition, this approach is an incentive for the operator to minimize the disturbed area and restore the area promptly after completion of the well or installation of the pipeline.  The ESCGP was published in the PA Bulletin for public comments and the Department has addressed these comments, revised the permit, and anticipates availability of the permit early in 2008.  The ESCGP-1 permit, application, and instructions were completed in early March.  A notice of the availability of this permit will be published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin on Saturday, April 12.  It will then be available on the Bureau of Oil and Gas Management and Bureau of Watershed Management web pages.  This permit is effective immediately.  Copies of the permit, permit application, and instructions have been sent to the DEP regional offices and county conservation districts statewide.  The Division of Waterways, Wetlands, and Stormwater Management will be conducting training sessions for all districts and regions on the new ESCGP-1 permit application.  These six regional sessions will be conducted in July and August in conjunction with Post Construction Stormwater Management technical plan review training.  All six regional sessions have been completed on Post Construction Stormwater Management technical training and the new ESCGP-1 permit application for Oil and Gas Activities.  In October and November, 2008, the Division conducted two technical erosion and sediment control plan development training sessions for the oil and gas industry.  This training also included administrative training on the new ESCGP-1.  Over 200 industry personnel attended these two sessions.  Due to the overwhelming response from industry, another session is being planned for early spring, 2009.  A few of the conservation districts in the southwest and northeast regions have reported some  improvement in the quality of erosion and sediment control plan submittals from some of the consultants who attended the training.
General NPDES Permit (PAG-2) Renewal The PAG-2 authorizing the discharge of stormwater during construction activities was extended until December, 2008.  The Division of Waterways, Wetlands, and Stormwater Management has developed a draft of this permit and anticipate it being published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin for comment in September.  On December 13, 2008, the PAG-2 six-month extension notice appeared in the Pennsylvania Bulletin, extending the current PAG-2 until June, 2009.  Division staff will be working on the draft final PAG-2 over the next few weeks in preparation for publication in the Pennsylvania Bulletin for comments.    
Waste Management
Illegal Dumping:  DEP announced October 15th that it is making $500,000 available for Illegal Dump Cleanup Grants for communities and nonprofit groups. The program will focus on the cleanup of illegal dumps; site restoration; surveillance of existing dump sites and remediated sites; enforcement of littering and illegal dumping ordinances; and public awareness and education about illegal dumping, littering and clean-up activities. Grants of up to $25,000 will be awarded with a required match of at least 50 percent of the grant amount by the grantee. The grants are available on a competitive basis to any existing local government or incorporated nonprofit organization currently located in Pennsylvania. An applicant cannot, in any way, be responsible for any illegal dump located in Pennsylvania.
Municipal and Residual Waste Regulations:  The waste regulatory workgroup is continuing to review comments regarding the draft waste regulations.  Changes have been made where necessary for consistency and clarification, including language pertaining to permit terms, the public involvement process prior to permit application to DEP, the definition of waste, generator requirements and commodity bans.  The workgroup has completed its meetings with a wide variety of interests for discussion and consideration of comments in this drafting phase.

We have engaged the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (SWAC) at each of its meetings (since September 2006) and will be requesting SWAC’s position on the entire set of revisions, encompassing 12 chapters, at the March 19, 2009, SWAC meeting.  

Solid Waste Advisory Committee:  At the January 15th SWAC meeting, the Department discussed the revisions to Chapter 271 – Municipal and Residual Waste - General Provisions, Chapter 283 –  Processing Facilities,  and Chapter 284 – Regulated Medical and Chemotherapeutic Waste
Storage Tank Program:  On December 16th, the Environmental Quality Board (EQB) unanimously approved for publication in the Pa. Bulletin with a 30-day public comment period, a Storage Tank Program proposed rulemaking to amend Chapter 245 to establish training requirements for three distinct classes of underground storage tank operators.  The proposal to add a new § 245.436 (relating to operator training) includes general requirements for trained operators (subsection a), descriptions of the classes of storage tank operators to be trained (subsection b), required and acceptable forms of training for each class of operator (subsection c), deadlines for new and existing operators to meet the training requirements (subsection d), and documentation requirements.  The Storage Tank Advisory Committee met on June 10, 2008, and voted to approve the rulemaking for presentation to the EQB as proposed rulemaking.  
Land Recycling Program
"The Uniform Environmental Covenants Act (UECA) was passed in December and became effective February 19th. UECA creates a new system for recording land use restrictions and post remedial obligations relating to environmental response actions on deeds for real property. The Department will be posting a revised list of Frequently Asked Questions (FAQ’s) on its UECA homepage the first week in February."
Energy Initiatives
Governor’s Energy Initiative:  The Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) is developing several of the alternative energy and energy efficiency programs created by the Alternative Energy Investment Fund Act, which provides $650 million in funding to support energy conservation and the deployment of alternative energy technologies.  DEP hopes to open the Residential and Small Business Energy Conservation programs in the first quarter of 2009.  The programs will provide low interest loans and rebates to residential consumers for energy efficiency projects, such as new energy efficient furnaces, geothermal systems, etc., and reimbursement grants to small businesses for these projects as well as energy efficient lighting systems.  The programs are to be funded with $92.5 million from the General Fund over a period of several years.  The same funding amount will also provide $50 million in tax credits of up to $1 million a year per project for developing and building alternative energy projects, which will help Pennsylvania companies invest and grow here; and $5 million to support an Energy Efficiency Loan Fund through the Pennsylvania Housing Finance Agency.  These programs are still under development as well.
The DEP has established an on-line registration page where anyone can sign up to receive an email notification when an announcement about the programs is ready to be made.  That page is at:

http://www.ahs2.dep.state.pa.us/aeifsignup/ .

Additional programs are being developed by the Commonwealth Financing Authority for alternative energy, alternative fuel and energy efficiency projects for businesses, non-profit economic development organizations and political subdivisions.

The requirements of House Bill 1202—which include what is believed to be the nation’s first state-specific cellulosic ethanol mandate—will also spur new economic development in renewable biofuels by directing that more of the money spent each year by Pennsylvanians on imported fuels stay in the state.  In addition, Pennsylvania’s biodiesel manufacturers will benefit from new investments under Special Session S.B. 22, which will help spur production and improve competition among producers in other states.  Pennsylvania will invest $5.3 million in its in-state biodiesel producers annually through June 30, 2011. These companies will be able to take advantage of a 75 cents-per-gallon subsidy that will be capped at $1.9 million per year per producer.  The application for this subsidy is now available on the DEP website.

Pennsylvania Energy Development Authority:  The Pennsylvania Energy Development Authority (PEDA) announced on October 20 the investment of nearly $12 million in alternative clean energy projects that will create at least 1,200 full- and part-time jobs and attract nearly $118 million in private investment. 

The 24 projects announced are expected to generate at least 488,363 megawatt hours of electricity and conserve another 2,500 megawatt hours, which is comparable to creating enough power from clean energy to power almost 50,000 homes.  The projects will also avoid polluting emissions from traditional power plants, including more than 310,000 tons of carbon dioxide, 2,000 tons of sulfur dioxide and 430 tons of nitrogen oxides – pollutants that combine to form ground-level ozone and smog, the equivalent to removing 55,000 cars from the road.

Alternative Fuels Incentive Grant Program:  DEP announced April 21 that it is making approximately $10 million available this year for the Alternative Fuels Incentive Grant (AFIG) program, continuing funding to cover the added cost to purchase biofuel blends, and continuing the 5 cents per gallon production incentive for biofuels. AFIG grants help support energy security by investing in companies that produce and market homegrown biofuels and consumers that purchase hybrid vehicles. This year, more funding is available for fleet vehicles, providing incentives for businesses to incorporate the latest fuel and engine technologies.

The solicitation period for AFIG closed June 20.  The Department is working to announce the winners from this current round as soon as possible.
Energy Harvest:  DEP announced April 21 that it is making approximately $5 million available for alternative energy projects through the Energy Harvest grant program, which was established by Governor Rendell in 2003.  The solicitation period for Energy Harvest closed June 20.  The Department is working to announce the winners from this current round as soon as possible.
Energy Harvest promotes awareness and builds markets for cleaner or renewable energy technologies. Innovative projects that are eligible include renewable energy deployment, including biomass; waste coal reclamation for energy; deployment of innovative efficiency technologies; and distributed generation projects. 

Local Government Greenhouse Gas Pilot Grant Program – On May 23rd, the Department announced the availability of the Local Government Greenhouse Gas Pilot Grant Program solicitation.  This program offers funding for PA municipalities to develop greenhouse gas emissions inventories and emissions reduction action plans.  Total funding available for this program is $300,000; successful applicants can apply for up to $20,000 per municipality.  Neighboring municipalities are encouraged to partner and submit regional applications, which could make them eligible for additional funding (but no more than $20,000 per municipality).  The deadline for application submission is August 29th, 2008.  Awards are expected to be announced in December 2008 or January 2009.  Funding will be awarded on an upfront basis upon complete execution of the grant agreement.

Interested parties are encouraged to visit DEP’s website www.depweb.state.pa.us (Keyword: Grants) to learn more.  The Grants and Loans page has links to the Pilot Grant’s webpage, solicitation, FAQ, question and answer page and other information.

Pennsylvania Climate Change Act of 2008 (Act 70) – The Climate Change Advisory Committee (CCAC) met for the fifth time on January 22nd at the RCSOB in Harrisburg, PA.  Agenda focused on presentations from outside experts: Dr. Jay Apt (of Carnegie Mellon University) presented an overview of the electricity sector, John Boecker (of the American Institute of Architects) talked about green buildings.  Additional topics of conversation included: weighting for the work plan scoring template, update on contracts, discussion of draft climate action plan and subcommittee reports.
The next meeting of the CCAC is scheduled for Friday, February 27th.  The CCAC subcommittees will be presenting their recommendations to the full CCAC regarding what new GHG reduction ideas should be further explored.
Mining/Reclamation/AMD Issues
Mine Opening Blasting Regulations:  The Mine Opening Blasting rulemaking was published as final in the Pennsylvania Bulletin on August 9, 2008. http://www.pabulletin.com/secure/data/vol38/38-32/1456.html  The Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement has approved these revisions as a formal program amendment.   Implementation of the new regulations has gone smoothly.

Reclamation Fee:  The final rulemaking was published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin on August 30, 2008. .  http://www.pabulletin.com/secure/data/vol38/38-35/1585.html   The regulation establishes an adjustable reclamation fee to provide for the on-going Operation and Maintenance (O & M) Costs for the (now defunct) Alternate Bonding System bond forfeiture discharge sites. On January 14, 2009 the federal Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement announced in the Federal Register receipt of the formal program amendment Pennsylvania submitted in August, 2008.  Public comments on the rulemaking are being accepted by OSMRE until February 13, 2009 and, if requested, a public hearing will be held on February 9, 2009. Tracking has been established for revenue and expenses in order to calculate the reclamation fee going forward.  The first such calculation is due in late summer 2009.  

DEP continues its work on systematically providing operation and maintenance at existing treatment facilities and the construction of treatment facilities for the discharges that do not have treatment facilities.  Progress is being made in the design and construction of treatment facilities as well as contracting for O & M.  In addition, the Department has undertaken an Information Technology project that will result in more responsive tracking of the financial assurance vehicles for mine sites with post-mining discharges.  This project will result in a conversion of the Trust Fund Tracking database (in Access) into eFACTS.  Additional functionality (related to tracking costs and invoices as well as more detail about the treatment facilities and discharges) is included in this project.  This data will be useful in the Reclamation Fee calculations.  It is expected that the development will be completed during the winter with training and deployment in the spring and summer of 2009.
DEP provided an update to the MRAB at its October 23, 2008 quarterly meeting.  In January, 2009 DEP provided an update to the MRAB, the federal Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement, and the bonding lawsuit plaintiffs.  The update report is also posted on the DEP website.  The DEP Moshannon District Office provided the MRAB a summary of its work on ABS bond forfeitures. They also identified and sought advice on how to address ABS primacy bond forfeiture discharges for which there is no known way to treat and for those small discharges that are adjacent to huge pre-law abandoned underground mine discharges for which there is no responsible operator.   DEP is inviting the MRAB to hold its 2009 third quarter meeting in the Knox mining district in order to visit some ABS bond forfeiture discharge sites that present challenges.
Surface Mine Safety Regulations:  The rulemaking was published on August 9, 2008 in the Pennsylvania Bulletin as final.  http://www.pabulletin.com/secure/data/vol38/38-32/1458.html  Implementation of the new regulation has been going smoothly.  The focus has been on providing orientation to staff regarding the content of the regulations.

Third 5 Year Report:  The Department and the University of Pittsburgh (UoP) have finalized the terms of a contract for UoP to prepare the third five year report required by section 18.1 of the Bituminous Mine Subsidence and Land Conservation Act.  The signing of the contract was delayed due to an internal matter at UoP and other glitches in the contract approval process.  Final approvals have been obtained and the work order for services was issued February 2, 2009 with work expected to begin immediately.  Preparation of the report is expected to take 15 months.

Office of Homeland Security 

In addition to one certified Protected Critical Infrastructure Information (PCII) Officer, three trained PCII Users and three trained Chemical Vulnerability Information (CVI) Users. The Department now has one trained CAP/TAP User. CAP/TAP stands for CI/KR (Critical Infrastructure and Key Resources) Asset Protection/Technical Assistance Program. CAP/TAP service assists State and local law enforcement, first responders, emergency management, and other homeland security officials in understanding the steps necessary to develop and implement a comprehensive CI/KR protection program. 

 

The Department continues to attend Homeland Security Executive Cabinet meetings every other month.  These meetings track the progress of homeland security protection initiatives within the Commonwealth from an all-hazards approach.  In addition to security, natural disasters, pandemic preparedness, and hazard mitigation are items of discussion. The Department is in the process of developing standards for designating Critical Infrastructure and Key Resources (CI/KR) for the Commonwealth of Pa. using a taxonomy of facilities developed by DHS. 
 
The NIMS training required by the Federal Department of Homeland Security continues to progress as we bring new personnel onboard.

 
The final stages of the process to convert DEP’s Emergency Operations Plan into National Incident Management System compliance are wrapping up. All of the pieces of the plan are complete in draft and will be reviewing it for consistency before passing it on to Deputy Secretaries, Bureau Directors, Regional Directors and Mining Managers for vetting.

The Department exercised its Continuity of Operations Plan (COOP)/Continuity of Government Plan (CoG) in conjunction with nine other Commonwealth Agencies at a tabletop exercise sponsored by OA. In general, the DEP COOP/CoG Plan is very good and the Department is well prepared for an emergency. The DEP dual plan does need some additional details to be filled in, but overall it worked very well. Updates and upgrades to the COOP/CoG Plan are underway.
Environmental Education
Environmental Education Grants Program (EEGP) 

Of the 408 pre-applications submitted to the program, nearly half were invited to submit a full application.  The deadline to submit full applications is March 6th 2009.  When the full applications arrive, they will be copied and sent out to 140 raters across the state with scoring rubrics.  Each of the full applications will get three readings/ratings.  The number of awarded projects will be dependent on the balance in the EE Fund from 5% of fines and penalties collected in the ’07-’08 fiscal year.

Outreach:  Environmental Education outreach activities in January include the following:
DATE
LOCATION

EVENT




AUDIENCE




January 10 – 17 

Farm Show




General

January 28 Mt. View Elem.   Alternative Energy Education


3rd through 5th Grades

Upcoming Outreach Events: 
February 28 – March 8 
EE staff is working with the press office to provide hands-on educational programs and exhibits at the annual Pa Home Show.  The exhibits will highlight energy saving technologies and energy conservation best practices.  The DEP outreach and education trailer will be set up inside the Farm Show complex for the event.   

Other EE Initiatives:

The EE Director is working with the Pa Department of Education (PDE) and the EE Advisory Council to revise Environment and Ecology Academic Standards and develop standards assessment content.  The Standards Assessment System (SAS) is the new initiative under PDE to further refine concepts, competencies, essential questions and vocabulary within academic standard areas.  The goal of SAS is to provide school districts with a common framework for continuous enhancement and improvement of formal curriculum.

The Director is working with other agencies and organizations to bolster career opportunities through the Governor’s Science, Technology, Engineering and Math (STEM) initiative.  Regional networks have been developed and a STEM Center will be established.  The STEM initiative meshes well with DEP’s alternative energy technologies related programs.

Falcon Education:

EEGP staff will partner with the Pa Game Commission for the tenth season to conduct an endangered species education teacher workshop at the RCSOB.  The focus, as usual will be on the peregrine falcon reintroduction program.  The workshop will take place on April 2nd in the Auditorium at the RCSOB.
III. DEP Draft Technical Guidance Documents

Draft Date

Document Title







Comment














Deadline

1/10/2009

Reuse of Treated Wastewater Guidance Manual



2/9/2009
IV. DEP Regulations and Policies:  Proposals Open for Comment

PA Bulletin  

Proposal or Regulation






Comment 

Publication  











Deadline

Date












1/10/2009

Proposed General Permit and/or General Permit for Heatst Web 

2/24/2009




Offset Lithographic Printing Press (BAQ-GPA/GP-25)




2/7/2009

Proposed NPDES General Permit for Stormwater Associated 

3/9/2009




with Mining Activities (BMR GP-104)

V. DEP Regulations and Proposals Recently Finalized

PA Bulletin

Proposals or Regulations





Publication

Date 

2/7/2009

General NPDES Permit for Discharged from Small Flow Treatment Facilities
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